I wish to thank the Local Government, Public Safety and Veterans Affairs Committee  in advance for the opportunity to address them regarding the issues pending in the proposed SB 160 legislation.  My name is Suzan M. Sweeney, a judge of the Cleveland Municipal Court.
The idea to make Ohio Bureau of Motor Vehicle (OBMV) Reinstatement Fee payable through performance of Community Work Service (CWS) hours actually came from the participating defendants  themselves, who once having completed CWS hours in lieu of fines, fees and/or court costs, asked if they could continue to perform CWS volunteer hours in lieu of the outstanding Reinstatement Fee.  For many, paying even Fifty Dollars ($50.00) each month is an onerous financial burden when they have insurance payments and other essential bills to pay.  If a $50.00 payment is missed, the driver is automatically driving under suspension again, and the next Reinstatement Fee may be doubled or tripled.
As a judge in a municipal court, I deal daily with defendants before me who are charged with the first degree misdemeanor of Driving Under Suspension.  In order to resolve their case(s), I often continue their pretrial hearings until they return with a valid license and proof of insurance.  My goal is to have INSURED and valid drivers on our city streets and highways, as few things impact the victim of a motor vehicle accident more severely than an uninsured motorist. 

For a motorist who wants to test or retest to get a driver’s license, to become valid often requires not just getting an SR22 bond or new monthly insurance, it often means paying a substantial Reinstatement Fee to the OBMV.  For someone who is working a minimum wage job, or only working part-time, paying that arbitrary reinstatement fee often means making tough choices.

Most people want to drive legally, and do NOT wish to lose the employment that they do have, (if they cannot drive).  As a jurist who understands defendants may be financially strapped, especially if they are supporting a family on their own, I sometimes offer them the possibility to work off their fine and court costs by performing Community Work Service hours at the rate of Ten Dollars ($10.00) per hour for every hour worked.  It may even be at an hourly rate greater than what they make in their employment.

Community Work Service can be performed at almost any church, community recreation center, hunger center/food bank, governmental agency, literacy program, etc. that registers to accept volunteer CWS workers.  Most any charity or agency that is in need of volunteer workers and can track the hours worked to report back to a probation officer or to the Clerk of Courts would be acceptable.  The Clerk of Courts could then certify those hours to the OBMV, in lieu of that Reinstatement Fee.

